BALQUHIDDER DEER MANAGEMENT GROUP

MINUTES 
Spring Meeting   

Thursday 11th May 2023
at 7.00pm

Balquhidder Hall
1 Welcome
The Chair welcomed everyone to the spring meeting of BqDMG.
Present: Hamish Thomson (WTS, Chair), Victor Clements (Secretary), Ian Dingwall & Emma Paterson (Suie), Nicola Colquhoun (Suie & Treasurer), Tom Turnbull (ADMG), Jimmy Irvine (Nature Scot), Mike Luti (Monachyle Beag & Auchleskine), Fraser Lamont (RSPB), Dave Beamont (RSPB), Ellie Mayhew (Wild Strathfillan Project), Alan Cory Wright (Leskine Forest), Matthys Jooste & Paul Bekier (FLS), Alan Sneddon (Monachyle Mhor).

2 Apologies
Malcolm Walker (Scottish Water), Falcon Frost & Tiffany Douglas- Home (Glenfalloch). David Lowes and Bella Lowes (Glenfalloch) arrived partly through the meeting.
3 Minutes of previous meeting 
The minutes were taken as read, proposed by PB, and seconded by ACW.
4 Matters Arising
The was noted that tick numbers were already very high this year.

Venison uplift was very good through the season, after the problems experienced last autumn. Members were however reminded that a very large proportion of venison was still being produced within a very short time frame, and this made it difficult for processors to handle animals coming in and get them moving out again quickly afterwards.

There was an increasing deer cull now in England, and deer exports to the continent were still very difficult.
5 Election of Office Bearers
Mike Luti proposed that existing elected and appointed office bearers be retained, seconded by Alan Sneddon.

Chair: Hamish Thomson (WTS, Glenfinglas)

Secretary: Victor Clements (Native Woodland Advice)

Treasurer: Nicola Colquhoun (Suie Estate).

6 Accounts for 2022-23, & 2023-24 budget
The DMG had a balance of £4196.95 at year end to 31st March, with all monies gathered in, and no outstanding debts. It was likely that £344 of outstanding subscriptions would have to be written off.

Otherwise, the 2022-23 account was as budgeted.

Looking forwards, there was a discussion about whether to retain the current subscriptions, or increase them a bit to provide for a larger buffer in the account going forwards. There would be some additional deer plan costs this year, leaving a projected balance of c £1600 in March next year.

The meeting agreed to raising subscriptions to £10 per stag, £5 for hinds & calves, and £2 for others.

A suggestion was made that operating costs of the DMG should be calculated and split among members in some other way. It was agreed that the best way to consider funding options was to present them as an option at future AGM, where members could choose what they wished to pursue. At present, FLS and WTS pay the bulk of the DMG subscriptions, which is based on animals culled.
7 Health & Safety and Wellbeing
There were no specific issues coming forwards.
8 Population data

Review of 2022-23 season
Monachyle Mhor had a good season, but extraction is difficult, otherwise higher culls would be possible.
Monachyle Beag/ Auchleskine achieved hind cull. They had a lot of deer in a big spruce block. They didn’t have many stags or hinds on the hill in season.

Suie had stags and hinds in good condition, although hard to find mature animals. Hinds fell away in condition over the course of the winter, and there appeared to be a lot of yeld hinds around.

The trees at Leskine Forest were now fairly well established, with deer mostly now on adjacent hill.

RSPB had seen hind numbers fall away quickly after New Year.

FLS had 537 deer culled on North Katrine, and 1000 across the whole catchment, and they were pleased with overall number. They estimated that they required a 45% immigration rate to maintain these numbers. Their population model was now starting to work well and inform their management. FLS would like to continue to work with its neighbours in a constructive way and believe the Stag Policy that was put in place has helped. Due to the recent heli count showing another increase in the population and stag numbers remaining largely static FLS will cull 100 – 150 stags per year. It is hoped this will move stags on to neighbouring land allowing them to take opportunities with clients when they can. FLS  would like to further discuss the stag protocol with its neighbours.
There were new owners now at Comer.

At WTS Glenfinglas, Douglas McDade was still off work, and so they were reliant on contractors. They had a lot of deer in enclosures which they were trying to clean out, and had a lot of animals still around their northern boundaries.

Helicopter Count
The previous count had been in 2019, and two days were required on this occasion, aiming for a period of similar weather to 2019. Stag and calf numbers were very stable, with hinds up by about 300 or so.
There was a mixture of very high and very low densities across the area, usually relating to where spring grazing was available, with sheep deterring deer from several areas.

Some initial modelling showed that between 2019- 2023, that perhaps 1500- 2000 deer might not be getting picked up in the counts, and that culls needed to take this in to account. You could see this due to the difference of what was counted, and what the culls suggested the count should now be.

The proportion of calves appeared to be very low this year.

It was also evident that the 2022 foot count only picked up 35% of the deer counted in 2023. There therefore seemed to be little point in doing this, if figures were so far out.

Overall, it was considered that the count was done very well.

People were happy to increase hind cull significantly on the back of the count.
Deer management plan update

The FGS application had not yet been confirmed, having been applied for back in December. This was causing some frustration as it would have been hoped that the process would have started by now. The application was for £10,000, with the DMG budgeting to put in £2,869.75. It was hoped that this initiative could be progressed shortly. There was a lot of potential woodland related activity within the area, and it would take time to go around everyone, collate their plans, and work out what this might entail on the deer front.
2023-24 proposed culls

These would hopefully be allocated during deer planning process, but in principle, the DMG members present indicated a willingness to double the overall hind count in the season ahead, while trying to maintain the stag cull.

9 Habitat Impact Assessments

A number of properties would be undertaking open ground HIA again this season, including Glenfalloch and Suie.


RSPB still had high impacts in their designated woodland area on east Loch Lomond.

There was a suggestion that BqDMG should look to organize a woodland monitoring day using the WHIA- LITE method. This would now have to be spring 2024.
Later in the meeting. EM suggested that habitat monitoring training was something that the Wild Strathfillan Project could potentially help with.

The deer planning process would be a good opportunity to evaluate what people were doing at present, and advise on a appropriate scale going forwards.

10 Wild Strathfillan Project
This initiative had received development funding, had recruited Ellie Mayhew as a project manager, and was potentially covering an area of c 40,000 ha, but with a fairly porous boundary, in the northern part of the LLTNPA area.
They were liaising with estates and farms at the moment, looking to identify suitable projects and opportunities, including non- woodland projects. They were looking at tree nurseries for minor species, they had access to drones for counting, and were happy to consider a whole range of possible project ideas.

They were looking to secure longer term project funding.

One promising project was in conjunction with SRUC looking at rural skills locally. Help undertaking HIA was also an area in which they were interested.

The project welcomes all ideas coming forwards from BqDMG members.
11 Site Visit 2023
The Chair and ML would speak to Malcolm McNaughton about a possible early summer site visit to Inverlochlarig/ upper Balquhidder Glen area. There may also be an opportunity to involve the Forth Rivers Trust. Suie Estate might be a possible fallback option. Venue/ date to be confirmed in due course.
12 Wider Deer Management Issues
Nature Scot Update

JI gave an update of some of the Nature Scot priorities at the moment.

 The seasons debate, the use of thermal imaging devices and non lead

 ammunition were all very topical.
The Strategic Deer Board were looking at a range of incentives as well

 as legislative changes.
Incentives were proving very effective in reducing deer numbers south

 of the border.

The BqDMG area was a priority rea for LLTNPA and Nature Scot.

Nature Scot were recruiting at the moment, and there were a

significant number of staff changes. JI was still staying in this current 

area. Peter Kelly will be the main NS contact for the BqDMG area, 

replacing Estele Gill
ADMG Comment
ADMG were contributing to a wide range of consultations at the

moment, including several meetings with the Minister Lorna Slater.

Some members of the Strategic Deer Board had been out to visit

Glenfalloch.

There was a plan to get all landholdings over 3000 ha to produce a

 land management plan, but there was potentially a significant overlap
 between these and deer management group plans.
The venison market was struggling with having to process 30% of

entire production in a three week period, especially as the cull in 

England was increasing, and export problems were still in evidence. All 

producers were encouraged to spread out their cull if they could, and

 try to avoid the peak period for at least a proportion of their 

production.
There was to be a visit to Glenfeshie on 28th June.
The Deer People Fund was providing bursaries for young stalkers to go

 to Wyoming and Namibia.

The meeting thanked TT for all the effort that he was putting in, 

travelling many miles around the country on behalf of ADMG and its

 members.
13  Next meeting (s)

The autumn meeting will be in Balquhidder Hall again, 7pm on Thursday 9th November.

14  AOCB
FLS were re- instating stock fencing around Benmore to control sheep in the general area, and prevent them from gaining access. There were not considered to be many deer using the woodland area.

FLS also looking to take on 5 X new wildlife management apprentices every two years or so, to help build their team across the country. They had received a lot of good applications.

Mike Luti was going to be retiring from his stalking roles, handing on to David Luti. He reminded the meeting of the local importance of the white faced deer. Nature Scot said that they had some very good photos of them from the helicopter count.

There were now some goats around Loch Lubnaig, which were very visible to motorists in the area.

There was a discussion about 10 deer per sq km, and how this might be interpreted going forwards. There were examples locally of people getting excluded from agri-environment schemes because of deer densities, and pressure on others applying for woodland creation schemes. It seems that any public money being allocated would try to leverage deer reductions. In theory, habitat information should be informing decisions, but that was not happening in practice. This was something to be aware of going forwards.
